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May 18-19, 2023, Meeting Minutes
Call to order
A meeting of the Council for Basic Skills (CBS) held their Spring meeting at Columbia Basin College in Pasco on May 18-19, 2023. Meeting Materials on SBCTC – CBS website.
Attendees:
Yifan Sun-Bates & Angela Driver-Bates, Ted Mansfield & Jessica Rohm-Bellevue, Jody Bortz-BBCC, Lyn Eisenhour-Cascadia, Lindsey Garcia-Centralia, Heidi Summers & Sara Gallow, Felicia Dennis-CPTC, Daphne Larios-CBC, Sandi Phinney & Marissa Davison-CASC, Christine Kobayashi-EDCC, Katie Jensen & Sharon Moore-EVCC, Lionel Candido Flores & Kit Alston-GRC, Steve Washburn-Highline, Kelli Graham & Lenise Lewis-Hopelink, Karen Lee & Kelly Cover-Tan-LWIT, Cat Howell-Lit.Source, Theresa Stalick-LCC, Curtis Bonney-NSC, Elaine Williams Bryant & Amanda Piesik-Olympic, Amie Batton-Peninsula, Sam Nelson-RTC, Katie Heizenrader & Sy Ear-Sea.Central, Jonathan Molinaro-Shoreline, Jennifer Boland & Frances Boydstun-SVC, Shannon Klasell-Sound Learning, Jennifer Barber-SPSCC, Scott Bean-So.Seattle, Sherri Fujita & Sarah Stiffler-Spokane, Nikki SnowKing-TCC, Amy Diehr-TCH, Carol Fitzgerald-WA State Penn, Christy Doyle-WWCC, Riva Morgan, Riva Morgan & Mario Reyes-WVC, Dawn Kroontje-Whatcom, and Pedro Navarrete-YVC
Liaisons:
Michael Lee for Jenni Martin-IC Rep from CBC
Members not in attendance:
Jeff Williams-Airway Heights, Judi Wise-BTC, Maria Ethier-Clallam Bay & Olympic Corrections, Denise Kammers-Coyote Ridge Corrections Center, Martin Reimer-GHC, Gerie Ventura-Library Rep from Highline, Billy Potter-Larch Corrections Center, Sultana Shabazz-Mission Creek/WA Corrections Center for Women, Jamie Calley-Monroe Correctional Complex, Lori Griffin-Pierce College, and Jayme Peterson-Stafford Creed
Business meeting
Approval of Minutes – January 2023– MOTION made to approve the January minutes as submitted/seconded and approved with no abstentions.
Recruitment for the executive committee – Heidi announced on Thursday that we need nominations for Chair-Elect, Member at Large-College, Member-at-Large-Corrections and Historian. Heidi will collect the names and using a QR code, will be voted on Friday morning.
Results of nominations:  Chair-Elect: Jennifer Barber and Amie Batton; Secretary: Sarah Stiffler; Historian: Jody Bortz; Member-at-Large-Corrections: Carol Fitzgerald; and Member-at-Large-College: Theresa Stalick.
The new elected members of the CBS Executive Committee are:  Jennifer Barber, Chair-Elect; Sarah Stiffler, Secretary; Jody Bortz, Historian; Carol Fitzgerald, Corrections-Member-at-Large; and Theresa Stalick, College-Member-at-Large.

New business
IC Update
Michael Lee provided the IC update in Jenni Martin’s absence. 
· The IC put the alternatives to CASAS testing on letterhead and posted it for public comment.
· IC is working on their 2023-24 work plan to make it more manageable, and more details will be available after their summer meeting. Heidi shared that IC has based their work plan in support of our needs.
Michael joined the Technology Committee in the afternoon, as they worked to get a better fix for the BEdA Grading Basis. He will take what comes from this meeting and share with the IC.
Collaboration circle activity
The council formed two lines facing each other, you have 5 minutes to discuss: What is the most challenging part of your job? Everyone shifts to the left, next question, you have 5-minutes to discuss: If you could choose to do anything for a day, what would it be? Does not have to be work-related.
CASAS Presentation from COABE - Highlights
· Our Governor sent us all home March 23, 2020. We had to find a new way to assess students.
· Programs were not allowed to be onsite, with limited exceptions, for nearly two years, with local variations in how long and to what extent.
· How providers conducted initial intake, placement, and ongoing assessment without testing is at the heart of this presentation.
· 2018-2021 – pre- to post-pandemic, we didn’t see any big changes on long-term outcomes linked to suspended operations and no CASAS testing.
· Students demonstrated learning in ways that were meaningful to them, but not captured by federal reporting.
· We recognize that CASAS and other standardized tests work well for some programs. We are requesting the option of using alternatives.
· We advocate for research pilots to explore these and other methods to place and advance students in addition to the test and within the performance accountability system already established by the law.
DEI Committee Presentation
Purpose: Showcase 3 programs that have taken different types of action to address inequity and racism. Provide ideas and inspiration for those who “don’t know where to start.”
· Question for EdCC, curious about how the work was moved forward. There needed to be individual work to be able to identify what their own biases are, and I don't see that part reflected here. With people being in different places on the spectrum of doing this work, and some are at like the very beginning where they don't even recognize what their own biases are. So, if that's where you are, how do you begin to then dig down and do the rest of it?
· Note from SCAC - Don't create an EDI committee without going through the Charter and giving them some guidance and direction and advice and understanding of what they have the power to do!
· Recommendation:  State the intention and create the structure, weave it into your language and learning and then operationalize it with specific actions and indicators that you can identify along the way.
· Seattle Central received a College Spark Grant for Education Equity over three (+) years to:
· Develop culturally responsive and culturally sustaining curriculum and pedagogical practices across BTS classes and pathways.
· Cultivate communities of practice and professional development opportunities that center cultural responsiveness and a commitment to equity, diversity, and inclusion.
· Center student voices and sustain opportunities for student community-building/belonging.
SBCTC Updates
BEdA Team
· New Deputy Executive Director for Education, Joyce Hammer former VPI at Centralia College. Carli Schiffner is leaving us to become the President at Grays Harbor College.
· I-BEST / Ability to Benefit / IELCE – Nicole Hopkins, Policy Associate.
Ability to Benefit (AtB) – we are in our third year and last year of our state option, which we were one of the few states that were approved to offer Ability to Benefit for students who are co-enrolled with High School+. Now she must report how many students we are serving with all of the options, not just the third. However, the third option is important because they are asking to see the results.
I-BEST Evolution 2.0 – May 25 @ Renton Technical College – this is NOT Team Teacher Training, is about covering AtB, Guided Pathways, Diversity, Equity & Inclusion.
I-BEST Development & Expansion Grant 2023-2026 – Deadline was extended to June 1st. This is the opportunity to get additional funding if you're thinking about expanding current programs, if you want to do new programs, if you want to do more training with your faculty. This is a three-year grant cycle. To clarify, the FTE that you propose you're going to meet will need to be met each year. Example. If you say you're going to do 8 FTE, that would be 8 FTE for three years and this funding is granted each year for those three years.
Clarity will be forthcoming on what the original intent for I-BEST students was and what it should be.
· Digital Equity / ELA / I-DEA / CBO / eLearning / CASAS – Jodi Ruback, Policy Associate
She’ll be sending out a Digital Equity Needs Survey for Education Providers email the end of this month and it will be due by June 5th. The State Broadband Office needs your feedback to help with planning a Five-Year Action Plan and Statewide Digital Equity Plan. As the pandemic highlighted, not having reliable access to internet and a baseline level of digital literacy can be detrimental to education and economic outcomes. Students having equitable access to information technology and digital skills is essential for a quality education, training for the modern workforce, and the opportunity to engage in society and civics. Guidehouse will be hosting a listening session on June 8th from 1-2;30 p.m. Please come help provide valuable input on the current state of internet and device access, affordability, and digital skills needed for the students and communities you work with.
Just to add a touch of context, this is about is money that's flowing from the Federal Infrastructure Act, which is coming from Commerce, that knows nothing of the Title II world. It’s lots of money that's coming to the state to support digital equity efforts and it's making sure that basic skills get some of that money, because there are a lot of other people vying for those funds. Community-Based organizations that aren’t part of our system, One-stops, Workforce Development Centers and we need to make sure that you’re at the table at.
Literacy Source has been at the King County table – she shared that we’re talking about digital equity and most of those funds will come in the form of broadband. When you think about doing the equity, it’s internet, it’s devices and it’s in the moment support like navigation. It’s really skills training, right? And so her argument as a provider is that I’m lending out devices, helping our clients get high quality internet access…but what I’m really doing its skills training and when we’re talking about adult skills training, I’m saying that our basic skills providers should be a key component in this space.
BEdA Master Grant Funds – Jodi shared that programs that spend all their master grant funds will be eligible for any carryover funds that need to be spent before the end of the calendar year. She will be sending out a funding survey once FY23 closes asking programs to indicate how they can encumber the funds by September 30th. The survey has to be completed so that we can review and approve the use of the additional funds, just like we did last year.
· Professional Development – MarcusAntonio Gunn serves as your Policy Associate of Equity, Diversity & Inclusion and Professional Development. His task is to ensure the integration of equity initiatives into our area in BEdA. His authority comes out of Title II, Section 223, which covers all of our state.
He leads with racial equity, because if we don’t start with race, we never get there. We can talk about disability, but it defaults to white men who are disabled, it defaults to our white supremacy culture.
Katelynn Orellana, new Program Administrator EDI & Professional Development; principal area is Student Support Services and Navigation. She sees a lot of opportunities for integration and collaboration related to student services and student support programs. Her biggest goal is to roll out really comprehensive curriculum, onboarding curriculum for better navigation, but also student support staff.
BEdA Biennial Conference July 23-25, 2024, at Three River’s Convention Center in Kennewick, WA.
· Corrections – our corrections programs run the gamut of college programming, basic skills, High School+, GED, ELA, as well as prof-tech and transfer degrees. This program is funded through an interagency agreement with the Department of Corrections, so they are not Title II funded, but their programs look like ours and they're part of our world and our training and our professional development and all that stuff.
Our Corrections Education Policy Associate, Pat Seibert-Love is no longer with the agency, so Will has been covering this position and Hanan Al-Zubaidy also stepped up and helped tremendously in Pat’s absence. We now have approval to post and fill this position and we hope to have it filled by July.
· Administrative – our Program Specialist, Mandie Tix, left our agency back in November, and Christy Lowder has been doing both the Administrative Assistant and Program Specialist jobs. The WABERS+ Helpdesk was moved to Scott Toscano. Christy is stepping into the Program Specialist III position, and we’ve hired a new Administrative Assistant, her name is Katrina Whittle, and she begins July 20th!
New Arrival Funds
The legislature added an additional million dollars for New Arrivals that is to be spent by end of this fiscal year, FY23. He has already promised about half of this money already and it’s only been a few days. This money has been designed and explicitly with the state legislature to fund instruction and navigational services for students. If you have additional requests, you can add them for Will to review, however, instruction and wrap around services are at the core of what this funding was designed to do.
We have an additional $1.5 million for New Arrivals that will be available for the next fiscal year, FY24. Until the current FY23 money is spent, we will not be accepting applications for the FY24 fiscal year.
The Legislature has provided no formal reporting requirements for this money. However, we’re asking people to keep track of their data. Many of you are also working with LEP funding, so you already know those requirements, so you could use those for us. Will is also very interested in the stories that are coming out of your programs and so you know, qualitative stuff we want to collect.
Will might need to call on provider with a short turn around time and say give me anything you have about how/what you’ve spent the funding on – so I want you to be prepared for when the request comes.
Q) can any of this funding go towards technology? We didn’t get permission to do that, so our first order of service needs to be instruction and wrap around services.
Program Review Process
We are starting a hybrid program review process for this next cycle this next year. So, we'll keep the best parts of the online process that we developed during suspended operations and will bring back some of the face-to-face components. We anticipate this will be the process used going forward for all subsequent years. So, we'll have the program review tool and your responses and evidence still being submitted online and reviewed ahead of time with the review team. Then the review team will come for a face-to-face meeting and seek to do the student panel and classroom visits. The classroom demonstrations are a great opportunity for us to see what programs are doing and to write about it in our follow-up reports.
It will still be a weeklong process, with the face-to-face at the beginning to kick off the process.
Q) Regarding scheduling, how are you making sure that every campus has the same amount of time to prepare for the site visits?
A) It’s a four-year cycle and everyone knows their spot in the cycle. Scott showcases the cycle in the NRS refresher every May. He also reaches out to the sites scheduled for the next year about this time to talk about the process and get the date scheduled. In early June, the formal letters go out as well as all the access to the materials needed for the review, the questions, the evidence listing. So basically, providers are notified in June as to when their visit is scheduled.
The point is that the site that is first on the list only has from June to October to prepare, whereas those who are later in the year have more time to prepare and work around the other Federal Report and Fall quarter beginning. As we prepare, we also take into consideration the site location and what time of year we can be there. Sherri’s point is that she’d like us to consider making monitoring a 12-month review process so that each provider has equal amounts of time to prepare.
They’d like to change from using Canvas to something like DropBox, so they can just drag and drop items, which makes the process so much easier on them, maybe having you look at CASAS certificates when you come vs. scanning so much.
If we are going to use Canvas, is there a way to give them privileges so that they can see what staff have uploaded? As it is, they cannot, as the task was “assigned” to another person. Could the submission be Modules so they didn’t have to compress files? Could we use Sharepoint / Teams? Canvas is really a learning management system…not best for monitoring.
Would SBCTC consider adding peers to our monitoring process? Accreditation uses peers when they are reviewed.
Changes to the monitoring tool:
· The numbering format was too difficult to follow as it was set up. The numbers will now be continuous!
· Reviewing the questions to have less or no overlap with grant application questions or end of year report questions. If you're already writing about that topic, we don't need to ask it again in the Program review process. So, that is the lens he is reworking the questions with.
· Developed an abbreviated protocol for providers that are low risk. So, this abbreviated protocol will be a more streamlined, reduced version, still checking the major requirements and asking to see evidence, but in a much more condensed format. How are we defining low risk? Having written procedures to keep your program running when you have personnel changes (deans/fiscal/program coordinator), time since last review, audit findings (in our program or potentially anywhere).
HS Graduation Policy and Maintenance of Effort
High School Graduation Policy
· No state testing requirement beginning with Class of 2020 (Started 9th grade after July 1, 2016) (WAC180-51-201, WAC 180-51-210).
· Graduation Pathway Options (WAC 180-51-230 ) Provides students with 8 options
· Students over 21 only need to meet minimum credit requirements for their Graduation Cohort to earn their diploma (WAC 180-51-035)
SBE Emergency Waiver - Emergency Waiver through State Board of Education (SBE) allows districts (colleges) to waive Smarter Balanced Assessment (SBE) and the 7 other Graduation Pathway Options.(WAC Chapter 180-111)
Q) How long can we apply for the waiver through the State Board of Education? Does it have to be for their current graduation year or is it as long as they haven't completed high school they're part of that graduating class? They're finishing with us years later. Can we continue to apply for this waiver of certain graduation requirements?
A) Excellent question - keep in mind they might not need to do the Graduation Pathway Option. Troy will check on how long we will be able to use this waiver.
Maintenance of effort
· Only required to report funds needed for match
· Can decrease by 10% each year, without penalty
· Serves as a hedge against budget reductions
BEdA Data System Brief
In September 2023, Washington state received a federal program review and technical assistance visit by staff from the Office of Career, Technical, and Adult Education (OCTAE) in the federal Department of Education. OCTAE determined that WABERS+ fails to meet several Performance Accountability System requirements in statute and regulations. Further technical assistance determined that “updating” WABERS+ is not an option. Therefore, Washington state is required to procure a new system that will enable the state to meet federal requirements for Title II-funded adult education programs.
BEdA is working with SBCTC’s Contracts & Procurement to create the Request for Proposal (RFP) that will allow us to go out for procurement. The target RFP issue date is August 1, 2023. We intend to evaluate proposals in early Fall of 2023, with the goal of selecting a vendor by the end of October. The goal is to have the new system online by March of 2024. BEdA requests CBS involvement in the development of the evaluation tool and in the application of the evaluation tool to vendor proposals. We seek representation from the Council as well as savvy current data system users from your programs to participate in the process.
GED® and Tribal Government ID
Troy Goracke shared that a student was unable to use her Confederated Tribes of the Coleville ID as a Government Issued ID for GED® Testing. Upon investigation, he discovered that Tribal Government issued ID were not accepted as official ID for testing, and that the students first passing test score had been rescinded and she had been restricted from testing to six months. He shared that in negotiations with GED® he was able to have the students passing test reinstated, her testing ban lifted, and her Tribal Government ID accepted. In addition, he obtained a policy exception for Washington state, that should be in place by June 2023, allowing Tribal Government issued IDs to be accepted as government issued IDs for GED® testing. Finally, he shared plans to bring up this issue at the national GED® Conference and push for Tribal Government issued IDs to be accepted as Government Issued IDs for GED® testing nation-wide.
Our state policy will be updated on GED.com and so if anyone has any questions or something comes up, please contact him immediately.
Q and A with SBCTC Staff
· Comment:  John Bowers used to coordinate for the King County providers to renew their agreement with the WDC. Someone else will need to step up with his departure and coordinate this, as the current agreement expires in September.
· Q) from Lionel @ GRC – can I get clarification on this from SBCTC, he learned that we should not be adding additional fees to our students, is this accurate? Example, besides the $25 tuition, and additional $10 for class supplies?
· A) from MarcusAntonio – we’ll check and get back to you on that once Will and Troy arrive later this afternoon.
· Q) submitted question - We are struggling with in person attendance for our ABE student populations, especially High School+. While we are running a much larger online program, we did want to increase our in-person presence. Again, to serve students who need in person engagement, I'm curious to learn more about the modalities and approaches different colleges and providers have taken to maintain in person engagement in ABE but would also allow for flexibility that is student centered.
· Not a specific answer, but North Seattle shared what they are doing for comparison. We only have one in-person class, the rest of the ABE program is online and our data is better than when we were face-to-face. We’re getting more high school graduates, more transitions to college and workforce programs and our attendance if much higher. Other than the idea that we should be on campus, the data is not really pointing in that direction. We are a better ABE program, serving more students and getting better results online.
· At Peninsula, they are doing HyFlex (which requires all three modalities) and having success If students are struggling, they use the progression policy and have the students come in until they are making progress. They also have an enrollment specialist that follows up when students are not showing up to try and help. They have great tech support for the online classes as Amie reminds them of the Guided Pathways Initiative that says we are supposed to support the students furthest from completion, and those are our students.
· ELA students want in-person classes – very different from ABE students.
· Q) submitted question - I'm curious about folks processes for Time and Effort tracking for the Leadership Block Grant and Master Grant. Specifically, when it comes to quarterly faculty.
Jonathan expanded as it was his question. He created a giant spreadsheet that tracked everybody and had them all sign it. It was approved by SBCTC. It takes a lot of time, he’s curious to see if anyone has a simpler method.
CBC created queries in Tableau that Daphne can pull information from regarding individual employees that a report can be run on. If you’re interested, let her know and she’ll talk to her IR.
· Q) submitted question – How are you doing remote CASAS testing for I-BEST and ECE students? It’s too many hours and trying to get the technology to work. With classes being virtual, the students will not come to campus to take the test. Same with ESL, although we do meet on campus twice a week. These days, many of the students are primarily remote and keeping up on asynchronous and Canvas. We have few students showing up on campus to cause this test. I cannot see a way to get to the level of CASAS testing we used to have pre-pandemic testing that will obviously affect our MSGs.
As a state if we don't meet the levels we need, will we lose money from the BEdA Master Grant and so forth? What will happen? I'm worried something bad will happen if we don't get back to where we were prior to the pandemic. And then the greater question is what happens if we just stopped? Are they really going to give us the same amount of money or not?
· A) Will’s response - I think we'll want to formulate some more careful response and not try to have me do it right now, but we definitely cannot just stop testing. So just clarify that for sure, are there challenges we need to sort out? Do you want to have a better sense of what it means? Yeah, we can have that conversation. But I can say clearly that we cannot stop testing.
If Washington state does not meet their MSG targets, will it truly influence our allocation? Yes, there are definite impacts, but again, I don’t want to speak formally about them right now, we need to go back and talk about this.
Additional question – if other states are CASAS testing fully in person, how will we be impacted? How will the Feds allocate money to each state and are we going to be impacted? Yes, there is an impact, there will be some kind of a ranked list of how states are doing. We need to table this and take it back to develop a concrete response to this.
· Q) submitted question – Have we figured out a work around yet that would make undocumented students eligible for Ability to Benefit?
· A) No, for federal financial aid, that’s a hard no. For state Ability to Benefit, the Washington College Grant, our students don’t quality under those rules either.
· Q) I’m wondering how your colleges are hiring folks who have recently arrived from places that are at war? How are you getting the International Background check done?
· A) We just hired two please that have recently arrived from the Ukraine, but we are not a college. Two colleges added that they also have hired and not had any difficulties in doing so.
COmmittee Report outs
Innovations Committee – Curtis Bonney and Sarah Stiffler
· We are working on alternatives to CASAS assessment and how to identify what those alternatives are and then how to put forward a proposal to OCTAE to allow us to try and do a pilot program utilizing these alternatives. We're hoping that we can do this with some other states, maybe Alaska and a few others. So, there's a conversation happening there, but the idea is to pick the five most common ways that we place and assess the progress of our students and use those as alternatives to CASAS testing.
Once this proposal is drafted, we hope to include other states to help champion this pilot.
Technology Committee – Christine Kobayashi
· Trying to change a college related issue in ctcLink – the BEdA Grading Basis. Requires us to put in an enhancement request, which requires several approvals, a sponsor from a commissioner or president, but we are making progress.
Working with BEdA to connect with Admissions Registration Commission (ARC) to gain their support too, as this impacts them significantly, the work it takes to fix a transcript is significant and it’s a manual process.
The main focus of our argument about the form is the impact on students, when they get their transcript and is shows zeros, they are having a difficult time trying to transfer to universities and colleges because of how their transcripts look.
The committee is hoping that Michael Lee, IC, will sponsor the request. He also pointed out that this is having an impact on the Open Doors Program as well, and that can have a huge financial impact across our system.
Guided Pathways Committee – I don’t recognize the voice presenting, it’s not Daphne
· Discussed ways to use I-BEST and High School+ and the Ability to Benefit all together to access option 3 and the pluses and minuses of that. Discussed ways that colleges can gain more access for their students and how to scale that up.
Diversity, Equity & Inclusion Committee – Lyn Eisenhour & Jennifer Barber
· They debriefed the panel discussion and the notes that were collected (which will be sent out) and we talked about ways to carry that activity forward into next year. So be prepared to keep seeing your sticky note actions, ideas keep coming back at your and think about ways you might hold yourself accountable so when we ask in the Fall, you’ll have a response as to how you’ve been moving the work forward.
· This next year, we are going to turn our group into trained Equity Advocates that will then sit on each of the other committees to help ask questions about decision making and student voices, things like that.
· Wondering about adding a student voice to the CBS Council.
Community Outreach Recruitment and Retention Committee – Amanda Piesik and Amy Diehr
· The focus has been on the $25 tuition and tuition waivers. Research was provided that showed which providers were receiving income and some funding is coming back into some of them and funding positions. Would like to continue the discussion next year.
· Training on how/when to do waivers and ctcLink training, is there a way to do batch uploads for waivers.
· Look at the funds received for the 2022-23 year.
· Look up the legislative history around the original decision for this.
· Member of this committee will talk with their business offices because they are finding out the other issues are rising, holds being put on students so they can’t enroll in future quarters and some students are being sent to collections for the fee that they owe.
Action items
1. Send your Ability to Benefit reports to Nicole Hopkins! It’s critical if you have not sent the information in yet, to please do so and thanks!
2. Watch out for the Digital Literacy Survey – we’ve got to get BEdA to the table!! Get the listening session on your calendars for June 8th from 1-2:30 p.m.
3. Get your I-BEST Development & Expansion Grant 2023-2026 in, the deadline was extended to June 1st.
CBS 2023-24 Meeting Schedule
· October 12-13, 2023 – at South Puget Sound Community College
· January 26, 2024 – Virtually
· May 16-17, 2024 – at TBD
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